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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, May 17, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.

3.
ADMINISTRATION OF OATH OF OFFICE TO NEW STUDENT TRUSTEE FOR 2006-07

Board President Wilkerson administered the oath of office to Lillian Nelson, newly elected Student Trustee for 2006-07. Student Trustee Nelson was welcomed to the Board with a round of applause. 

4. 
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy – Trustee Area #3
Others Present:

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Business Services
J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D, Vice President, Academic Affairs

Carol Green, Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President/Governing Board

5.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Board President Wilkerson announced a revision to page 5 of the agenda attachments under “2006-07 and 2007-08 Winter Break and Spring Break Campus Closures” paragraph three, line two, “three days” should read “two days” and line three, “three days” should read “two days.” 

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda as amended. The motion passed unanimously. 

6. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Sarah Nordin, Academic Senator from the Career Technical Education Division, reported that the Career Technical Education Division voted against the moratorium on online courses as it would negatively affect their students, specifically, drafting, electronics and criminal justice students.  She also reported that many other constituencies and faculty voted against the moratorium:  Physical Education Division, Business Division, Health Occupations Division, part-time faculty, Online Committee, and the vice presidents. 
Debra Berrett, Work Experience Coordinator and Human Development Instructor, thanked the Board for encouraging the Academic Senate to reconsider the moratorium on online courses.  Ms. Berrett stated that during the time she served on one of the statewide Chancellor’s Office advisory committees, different committees and members interpreted and acted on the same passages of Title 5 and various guidelines in different ways. A committee of our online instructors talked to other schools about their process for improving online courses.  She stated that it was discovered that some were less thorough than Solano and others were better, depending on their interpretation of Title 5.  Ms. Berrett expressed her opinion that the current predicament is the result of someone attending a meeting, seeing a better approval process and making the interpretation that SCC is in violation of Title 5. She stated that no official body has reviewed SCC’s approval process and documented non-compliance. Ms. Berrett informed the Board that in February, Pat James-Hahn, Chair of the Technology Committee of the Statewide Academic Senate, came to discuss Title 5 and the Distance Education guidelines. She recommended having a process in place that would be beyond question and stated that SCC should consider revising the wording in our approval process. Ms. Berrett reported that Professor Hahn also indicated that SCC’s face-to-face classes also lack specificity and should have similar changes made.  Ms. Berrett informed the Board that the working committee created a report accepted by the Senate on May 15 which created a prototype addendum form based on the Mt. San Jacinto model and could be used for the Career Technical Education Division curriculum review. She again asked the Board to dismiss the Senate’s action if they insist on bringing the moratorium forward.  

Annika Jensen, Elfie Nelson, and Luke Kimbell, students of the literary magazine class, presented copies of the Suisun Valley Review to the Board members. They spoke about their class experiences and learning to collaborate and work together to produce the Suisun Valley Review. Board members were cordially invited to the reading on Friday, May 19, at 3 p.m., in the Library.  Board President Wilkerson and Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to the students for their work.  
Ana Petero, community member, commended the Board on the selection of Leslie Rota as the new Dean of the Fine and Applied Arts/Behavioral Sciences Division. Ms. Petero spoke about the excellent Speech and Debate Team and expressed hope that her sons would soon become future members of the Team.  Ms. Petero requested to be placed on the list to receive future Board agendas.  

Mark Lancet, Art Instructor, encouraged that we all work with the professionalism, decorum and grace that we all expect for ourselves when dealing with major issues.  On behalf of the Flex Cal Committee, Professor Lancet invited Board members to a Flex Cal activity on August 17, 2006, 1:30 p.m. to 4:30 p.m., for the non-violent communication workshop.  
7.
REPORTS

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Tara Norman, Governing Board Representative, and Shawn Bee, ASSC President, reported that:
--ASSC will hold a training session for the Ambassador Program on May 18.
--spring 2006 semester actions were ratified at the May 16 ASSC meeting. 

--the newly elected Executive Board met with the 2005-06 Executive Board to install the new Executive Board.  The new Board will meet during the summer to set goals for 2006-07.  One of the priorities is to make the campus community more aware of ASSC’s function, advocacy role and service.  Mr. Bee pointed out that contrary to the statement in The Tempest, funds from textbook markup do not go to ASSC.  
--the Executive Board will meet with Lesson Pomaroy Associates (LPA), Inc., architects this summer to discuss a timeline and cost estimates for a Master Landscape Plan for the campus.  The Governing Board will be kept abreast of progress; additional information from the Board is also welcomed.  
--the Executive Board will perform several functions at the August 15 Preview Day (formerly, Open House) i.e., serving on a panel to address questions from incoming freshmen, leading campus tours, helping with the barbeque.

--ASSC will hold a Year-End Banquet on May 19, 2006, at the Rancho Solano Clubhouse from 6 to 10 p.m. Appreciation was expressed to Dr. Shirley Lewis, student advisor, for her support and guidance during the past school year. 
--ASSC has chosen, by unanimous vote, to utilize the Student Center fees (which were implemented in 1998).  Mr. Bee thanked Interim Vice President Hendrickson for taking steps to procure a loan to allow the students to allocate more funds to the Student Center remodel, giving a total of $2.5 million for the building. The $1.5 million loan would be repaid over 25 years.  He stated that ASSC currently receives $122,000 a year in Student Center Fees; $100,000 will be used to repay the loan. The loan would not affect the amount now set aside in the Student Center fees at the amount of $500,000, according to Mr. Bee.  
--ASSC has discussed the online moratorium and feels that ASSC’s first obligation is to represent the students.  ASSC expressed concern that the education students receive at Solano is the most enriching and highest quality possible that enables them to transfer to a four-year university properly.  ASSC supported the Academic Senate’s position on a moratorium and that the “proper” procedure is followed.   
Student Trustee Nelson inquired about lighting in the parking lots on graduation night.  It was noted that provisions were made to ensure the lights in the parking lots stay on while people return to their vehicles.  Light sticks will also be used to mark open ditches on campus due to the Measure G project.  Dr. Perfumo asked Interim Vice President Hendrickson to follow-up on the matter.  
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, along with Curriculum Chair Erin Farmer and Senator Emeritus Michael Wyly, presented a comprehensive report regarding Trustee Claffey’s request for more specific information concerning the Senate’s position on the moratorium on online courses.  Packets containing the following materials were also distributed to each member of the Board: (1) Excerpts from Title 5 and DE Guidelines, March 2004; (2) Resolution 06-02 Distance Education Moratorium; (3) Timeline and Process for Distance Education Reforms; (4) Effective Instructor-Student Contact in Distance Learning, Spring 1999; and (5) Issues of Online Education at Solano Community College.  
Senator Wyly and Curriculum Chair Farmer reviewed a chronology of the involvement of the Senate and Curriculum Committee in the issues of online instruction.  Academic Senate President Kropp indicated that the codes and regulations governing educational practices in California can be found at www.ccroal.ca.gov Title 5, Education - Division 6, cc, to distance education guidelines. She spoke briefly about the development of the distance education guidelines and called the Board’s attention to the following authorities on distance education regulations:  approval by the Board of Governors in March 2002, filed with the Secretary of State in July 2002 and the regulations were based on recommendations made by the Chancellor’s Office and a system-wide advisory committee (Distance Education Technical Advisory Committee). She stated that the above authorities tell us that we must document regular effective instructor-initiated contact, a separate course approval process in the Curriculum Committee for distance education courses and indicated that at present we do not do this at SCC. 
Senator Wyly reviewed a chronology of  the Academic Senate Distance Education inquiry:
7 November 2005 - ad hoc subcommittee appointed by Academic Senate President
16 November 2005 – first meeting of subcommittee

21 November – initial report to Academic Senate on Title 5 issues

17 January 2006 – Academic Senate online forum (Flex Cal); 90+ in attendance

10 March 2006 – position paper distributed
20 March 2006 - position paper adopted

1 May 2006 – moratorium vote passed in Academic Senate
Curriculum Chair Farmer spoke about curriculum and distance education, particularly information she gained while attending the statewide Academic Senate plenary session along with Academic Senate President Kropp on November 3-5, 2005, concerning the online course approval process. Concerns expressed by Curriculum Chair Farmer included:  (1) being “out of step” with the rest of the state on the approval process; and (2) problem with the curriculum review of the Business Computer Science Division on the appropriateness of one element of a course to be placed into a course exclusively online.  

Senator Wyly reviewed Title 5 sections 55213 and 55211, which were used as the primary motivation for the Senate’s moratorium; i.e., “Each proposed or existing course, if delivered by distance education, shall be separately reviewed according to the District’s certified course approval procedures.” An excerpt from the Chancellor’s Office guidelines for 55213 reads  “There must be documentation of regular, effective contact as described in 55211.  For this reason, a course section or session should be separately reviewed the first time it is offered in a technology mediated mode.” 
Chair Farmer reviewed Solano’s current process for curriculum changes which indicated that it is treated as a course modification, not triggering a separate review. Prior to this fall, the items were treated as consent items which meant that the original course of record was not reviewed to investigate how and whether or not it was appropriate for the course to translate to online.  Chair Farmer stated that Solano has no Academic Senate/Curriculum-approved process for separate course approval and, therefore, it cannot provide documentation of regular and effective contact as mandated by section 55211. 
Academic Senate President Kropp reviewed the timeline and process for distance education reforms. She expressed expectation that the criteria for lifting the moratorium will be met so that the moratorium can be lifted by mid-fall semester 2006 in time for approval of any new distance education courses.  Academic Senate President Kropp informed the Board that the regular effective contact policy and the ADA compliance policy have summer dates of completion.  Dr. Perfumo has offered to make funding available to allow Working Group members to complete the tasks in time for the start of the fall semester.  
Board President Wilkerson expressed appreciation for both sides of the issue and stated he would like an opportunity to study both sides of the issue and to have answers to some of his concerns.  
Dr. Perfumo stated that Academic Senate President Kropp and she met last week to see how the issue could be handled more quickly. Dr. Perfumo reiterated that she offered to provide funding for the working group to meet during the summer to expedite the work and come to a conclusion so that the Career Technical Division, et al., would not be held up in the fall semester to have any online courses held that could be offered to students in the spring.  

 (c)
Shared Governance Council
Interim Vice President John E. Hendrickson reported from the minutes of the May 10, 2006, Shared Governance Meeting: 
--introduced two guests, Dr. Todd Burnett, new Vice Chancellor for Strategic Planning and José Millan, Vice Chancellor for Economic and Workforce Development, who stayed for the SGC meeting. Dr. Burnett and Mr. Millan also commented about their jobs in the Chancellor’s Office.  
--completed review of policy updates in Business Services, Series 2000.
--reviewed updated institutional goals which were presented by Dr. Jones and approved by the SGC.
--reviewed a report on enrollment management and retention presented by Dr. Jones.
--provided modifications of job announcements including updated statements on diversity and computer skills reviewed by Carol Green.
--reviewed Board goals and the Board agenda draft presented by Dr. Perfumo.
--written reports provided by certain groups; i.e., ASSC, Academic Senate and CSEA.
(d)
Superintendent
Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

--Chancellor Mark Drummond asked her to host the two new vice chancellors in the State Chancellor’s Office on campus (Dr. Todd Burnett and José Millan, also listed above under the SGC Report). A team from Solano participated on a Chancellor’s Office Committee concerning system-wide strategic planning.   Dr. Burnett shared with SGC members copies of the document, “California Community Colleges System Strategic Plan.”  MIG completed the system-wide plan and is also the successful bidder for SCC’s strategic plan.
--introduced Mazie Brewington, new Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, pending Board approval later in the agenda. She comes to Solano from Chabot-Los Positas Community College District.  
--Dr. Laurel Jones was just approved to become the new Vice President of Academic Affairs at Los Positas College.  Dr. Perfumo expressed sadness in Dr. Jones’ departure on June 15 and wished her well.   

--Terri Pearson-Bloom was selected Bay Valley Conference Coach of the Year.  The Women’s Softball Team won the Bay Valley Conference with a 23-1 record.  Coach Pearson-Bloom introduced team members who were present:  Sherry Clark (Player of the Year), Jessica Kerr (Pitcher of the Year), Christina Gaeden and Christyn Young.  
--Dr. Perfumo announced the Manager of the Year – Fran Brown, Dean of Health Occupations. Dr. Perfumo stated that Dean Brown has worked tirelessly for two years to forge powerful partnerships with three local hospitals so that we could double the size of our nursing program and she has worked aggressively with Napa Valley College to submit one of the nursing initiative grants for which SCC is one of only 19 in the state to receive over $6 million for the next 6 years. Dr. Perfumo presented a certificate of excellence to honor Fran Brown as Manager of the Year.   Dean Brown expressed appreciation to the faculty and staff who work so hard for her and gratefulness to Dr. Laurel Jones.  Dean Brown informed the Board that the wine center simulation center is progressing well as part of the grant.  She stated that an open house will be held in the fall to which Board members will be invited. Some instruction is already taking place at the center.  The project is moving along well as a great partnership with Napa Valley College.  Vice President Keith spoke about her personal experience in a hospital recently and the excellent care she received from Solano Community College nursing students.  She stated that she was extremely impressed and delighted to inform Dean Brown of the high regard nursing students have for Dean Brown. Vice President Keith stated that Fran Brown is truly an asset to the community.  Dr. Perfumo asked Nancy Hopkins to prepare a press release on Fran Brown being selected as Manager of the Year and the new simulation center. 

--commencement is May 24.  
--she would like to congratulate the Speech and Debate Team and recognize speech coaches Greg Poff, Janene Whitesell and Neil Glines for their hard work and winning the national championship. Coach Poff introduced the following students on the championship team:   Paul Starbuck, Sarah Busby and Alex Henthorn.  Coach Whitesell commented on the dedication that the speech students have not only to the event, but also to each other and stated that they are the epitome of commitment.  Coach Poff also commented that it is a privilege to work with the best and the brightest.  

--recognition is also well deserved for an AGS Scholarship Winner.  Diane White introduced  Yanhong Guo who won the Kathleen Loly Academic Award.  Ms. Guo thanked all of her 
teachers, classmates and those in the child care center. Professor White explained that AGS recognizes not only academic achievement but also service to the community.  She stated that Ms. Guo wrote one of the best essays she has ever read and this is particularly noteworthy as English is a second language for her. Students being recognized at the meeting received a round of applause and were photographed for press releases.  

--a copy of the May Revise was attached to the written Superintendent’s report. Board members should contact Dr. Perfumo with any questions. 
--the high school partnership meeting was held last week with excellent attendance; packets containing meeting materials were provided to Board members. Dr. Perfumo thanked Trustee Claffey for attending.  
--the Firefighter Academy Graduation will be held at 7 p.m. in the cafeteria. 
--a successful Foundation awards breakfast was held last week; new Foundation member/recruitment event will be held on June 8, 2006, 4:30 p.m., at C. C. Yin’s Office in Vacaville. SCC Board members will receive invitations to the June 8 meeting.  

· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, stated that the bond update report is current with expenses through April 28. He noted a revised format in that on specific projects, a new column has been added entitled, “Current Budget” for those projects that are undergoing the rebenching exercise to be completed this summer which are projects Kitchell CEM submitted last November and December to the Board. Four important milestones on the Bond program include: (1) Vallejo Center contractor has started construction work onsite; (2) construction contract has been signed for Building 400 and mobilization onsite is expected in early June; (3) 700/800 annex is on the May 17 agenda to award the bid to J. W. & Sons with expediting of work as early in June as possible; and (4) the building committee and the architect of record have started work together on the Vacaville Center project. The second building committee meeting is scheduled for      May 31 and they are working on master planning the site and beginning programming process for the new center.  
8. 
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of May 3, 2006
(b)
Donation
Human Resources

(c)
Employment 2005-06; Resignations; Gratuitous Services; Summer 2006 Four-Day, Ten-Hour Work Schedule; 2006-07 and 2007-08 Winter Break and Spring Break Campus Closures; Employment 2006-07 

Administrative and Business Services

(d)
Warrant Listings

(e)
eCollege Contract
(f)
Right of Entry Agreement with City of Vallejo for Construction of Columbus Parkway Phase II Project
(g)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 05/06-41
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

9.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

10.
RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire – Laurie Duesing
Kathy Rosengren, Dean of Humanities, spoke on behalf of Laurie Duesing, English instructor, who has served the District for over 38 years as a “powerhouse” in the classroom. Dean Rosengren recounted the many courses Dr. Duesing has taught over the years, including the Literary Magazine class and being the first advisor for the Suisun Valley Review. Dr. Duesing most recently served as the co-chair of the Accreditation Committee.  She has also headed the English Department’s Program Review committee, been very active in CTA and served as the faculty representative on the Basic Health Trustee Committee. Dr. Duesing is respected and admired by her colleagues and students. She will be greatly missed.  
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for acceptance of the resignation to retire for Laurie Duesing effective May 24, 2006. The motion passed unanimously. 

11.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President
(a)
Proposed 2006-07 Goals for Solano Community College District Governing Board
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Superintendent/President, submitted goals, metrics, and timelines for Solano Community College for the Board’s consideration and approval. 

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of the 2006-07 Goals for Solano Community College as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 
Human Resources
(b)
Second Reading and Approval of Administrative and Human Resources Policies
Carol A. Green, Interim Director of Human Resources, presented Governing Board Policies (2000, 2020, 2050, 2080, 2083, 2085, and 2090) and Human Resources Policies (4001, 4002, 4010, 4015, 4040, 4240, 4285, 4290, 4410, and 4545) for the Board’s approval. 
Moved by Trustee Ubalde  and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the Governing Board Administrative Policies and Human Resources Polices. The motion passed unanimously.

Administrative and Business Services
(c)
AB 2910 Quarterly Report, Third Quarter, FY 2005-06
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented the quarterly report on the District’s financial condition for the third quarter of FY 2005-06.

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith for acceptance of the quarterly report. The motion passed unanimously. 
(d)
Resolution to Relieve Alten Construction, Inc. of its Bid #06-004 (Buildings 700/800/Annex) Because of Bidder’s Mistake, Resolution No. 05/06-42
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this resolution to relieve Alten Construction, Inc. of its recent bid for construction of the Buildings 700/800/Annex Project due to an administrative error in submitting the bid. Under the California Public Contract Code Sections 5100 et. seq., the District may release the bidder from the Bid.
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval to relieve Alten Construction, Inc. of its bid. The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:  

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE:  Lillian Nelson concurred.

AYES—Vice President Keith, Trustee Claffey, Trustee Honeychurch, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson

NOES—None

ABSENT--None

(e)
Bid #06-004, Building 700/800 Modernization & Annex New Construction 
Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM Program Manager, presented this item to the Board recommending that the District award the Building 700/800 Modernization and Annex New Construction Project to J.W. & Sons, Inc., the low responsive bidder for the project, in the amount of $4,620,100.00 for the base bid and bid alternate #1 (Teachers’ Stations). 
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval to award Bid #06-004 to J.W. & Sons. The motion passed unanimously. 

(f)
Construction Change Order Approval for Bell Products – Bid #05-006

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM Program Manager,  presented this item to the Board requesting approval for Change Orders No. 5, 6, and 7 to Bell Products’ base contract for the Hydronics Project underground piping. He stated that a portion of this item includes weather damage. The revised amount is as follows:

Contract Award Amount


$2,898,000.00

Prior Change Orders



$   246,892.00

Change Orders No. 5


$     94,172.00
Change Orders No. 6


$     31,734.00
Change Orders No. 7


$     18,416.00
Revised Contract Amount


$3,323,536.00

Total Project Budget



$3,503,822.00
Forecast Project Budget Remaining

$   180,286.00

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval to construction change order for Bell Products – Bid #05-006. The motion passed unanimously. 

(g)
Sale of Surplus UH-1H Huey Helicopter

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item to the Board requesting approval of the high bid in the amount of $75,000 for the sale of the surplus UH-1H Huey Helicopter to Bell Asset Management, 5130 E. Roadrunner Drive, Mesa, AZ 85215. Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that the District’s attorney has prepared the proper sales agreement.  
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval to award the bid to Bell Asset Management. The motion passed unanimously.

(h)
Request for Approval of Curriculum Actions as Submitted by the Curriculum Committee, 
a Subcommittee of the Academic Senate
Curriculum Chair Erin Farmer presented the curriculum actions for the Board’s consideration.
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the curriculum actions as submitted by the Curriculum Committee, a subcommittee of the Academic Senate. The motion passed unanimously.
12. 
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Sabbatical Leave Report for Spring 2005 – Lue Cobene
Dr. Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, introduced Lue Cobene who gave a report on his spring 2005 sabbatical leave entitled, “Of Poets and Pixels and Pearls, Gundams, Gingkoes, and the Ocean of Digital Pedagogy.” Professor Cobene applied for a sabbatical to pursue specific research into the humanities and particular development of digitally-based knowledge architecture intended to extend student understanding, craft and inspiration. He also emphasized the importance of incorporating face-to-face experiences in life with the digital technology of today.  

(b)
Proposed Agreement with M.I.G. for Strategic and Educational Master Plan Services
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services discussed the District’s proposal to enter into an agreement with M.I.G. for strategic and educational master plan consulting services. 
M.I.G. would assist in developing a District-wide master plan (Vision 2020) that includes the future operation of the Vallejo and Vacaville Centers. The plan is one of the institutional goals for 2006-07.  Upon Board approval, the work of M.I.G. would commence immediately and continue into the fall semester 2006.
This item will come back to the Board under the Consent Calendar for the June 7 Board meeting.  

(c)
District General Fund Preliminary Budget for Fiscal Year 2006-07
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented information to the Board on the District’s General Fund Preliminary Budget for Fiscal Year 2006-07.  
Interim VP Hendrickson complimented FABPAC for being an active, informative and shared governance tool to provide information and receive effective input. Interim Vice President Hendrickson expressed his opinion that the current budget calendar we follow is unrealistic in that it requires, for information purposes, that a tentative budget is submitted at the first Board meeting in June and be acted upon at the second meeting in June. He pointed out that compilation of this document must be done not later than May 25 and the needed information  will not be available on specifically how community colleges will be impacted by the May revise to build a true tentative budget. He suggested that, in the future, the Board may want to consider that the tentative budget could be an action item at the second meeting in June to make it a more useful document.
The preliminary budget on the May 17 agenda is presented to assure the Board that the District will be able to fund all of the collective bargaining responsibilities and the faculty necessary to assure our efficiency factor in the classrooms. Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that an offset will be done to recognize authorized positions that won’t be filled for the full year.  The report also includes a review of the full-time faculty obligation, which is assigned by the Chancellor’s Office.
Interim Vice President Hendrickson also informed the Board that the Employee Benefits Committee is doing an excellent job as they work to develop a plan and recommendation for negotiating groups that would reduce employer premiums while maintaining high quality coverage for employee and retirees’ benefits. He stated that this work would not be in place for 2006-07 as implementation is expected July 1, 2007. All matching funds will be met and the Board’s acceptance of the no-debt financing for the ERP project. Interim Vice President Hendrickson proposed that this become a Board-designated reserve so that one-time available funds are used and it remains that way for three of four years for implementation of the project.  
He also stated that the Board accepted in the current budget the transfer of the surplus funds from existing property liability Joint Powers Authority (JPA) to fund a pre-funding of our retiree health benefit liability. Interim Vice President Hendrickson stated that within the next few days, there will be a $917,000 payment made into the new JPA, making Solano one of the very first three community colleges in the State to put that level of pre-funding into the secured funds. He also stated that the current actuarial report states that we need to place $530,000 into the JPA fund each budget year to meet the debt.  
(d)
Professional Services Agreement with Strata Information Group (SIG) for Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Services
John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented information on the professional services agreement with Strata Information Group (SIG) for Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP). He pointed out that the entirety of the services was built into the implementation budget for the full ERP program. He referred to page 113 of the attachments and indicated that the District will save considerably from the quote that was formally built into the plan by moving forward with an agreement with Strata Information Group as we implement the new software package for a three-year period.   
This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda at the next meeting.  

(e)
Professional Services Agreement with Independent Inspections Incorporated  

Interim Vice President Hendrickson informed the Board that state law requires that all public agencies keep an inspector of record at each building site for each project. The District and Kitchell CEM propose that the District enter into an agreement with Independent Inspections Incorporated for the assignment of these professional staff for the following Measure G-funded projects:
· Vallejo Center

· Building 400

· Building 700/800/Annex 
The budget for the inspector services is contained within the construction budget for the projects.  

This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda for the June 7 Board meeting.  

(f)
Discussion on Proposed Revision to Policy 1017 – Code of Ethics
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Superintendent/President, introduced this item and pointed out that copies of materials from a session on upholding Board ethics at the recent annual trustees conference were provided to the full Board at the Board meeting. Board President Wilkerson reported that, unfortunately, no new ideas were presented at the conference for the proposed revision; therefore, Board President Wilkerson suggested that Trustee Ubalde and he meet with Superintendent/President Perfumo to discuss what needs to be done with respect to the revision and bring something back for the full Board to consider at the first meeting in July. There were no objections from the Board. Trustee Ubalde stated that the models were simplified in relation to public sector values and not what he had expected from the presentation.  

13. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.  
14.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Ubalde reported that he attended the following events recently: Ethnic Studies Lecture entitled, “Whiteman”; Retirement & Recognition event; Art Exhibit – Context; Foundation Breakfast; Dance Production, and the annual Trustee Conference in La Jolla.  At the conference, Trustee Ubalde accepted a certificate and gift on behalf of Trustee Honeychurch and then presented the certificate and gift to Trustee Honeychurch at the Board meeting for his outstanding service on the Board as a trustee for 20 years at Solano Community College. 

Trustee Honeychurch graciously accepted the award and thanked Trustee Ubalde for accepting the award on his behalf. Trustee Honeychurch reported that he also attended the R & R as well as the Dance Production.  
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 9:40 p.m.

15. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Carol Green


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 9:49 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 10:13 p.m.
16.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 10:14 p.m.

17.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session. 

18. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m. 
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